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GLOUCESTER CITY COUNCIL MEETING
Tuesday, June 8, 2021
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MOTION: On a motion by Councilor Cox, seconded by Councilor Memhard, the City Council voted by
ROLL CALL 9 in favor, 0 opposed to approve Special Budgetary Transfer #2021-SBT-8 in the amount of
$25,901 from Account #0121051-513000, Police-Administration, Overtime to Account #0121158-585002,
Police
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Dept. of Public Health (MDPH), Bureau of Substance Addiction Services, a FY22 Massachusetts
Collaborative for Action, Leadership and Learning 3 (MASSCALL 3) Substance Misuse Prevention
Program Grant in the amount of $125,000. The first year grant period is from July 1, 2021 through June
30, 2022, with an additional fiscal year for FY23 from July 1, 2022 to June 30, 2023 in the amount of
$125,000. The total contract maximum obligation is $250,000 with no local match requirements. The
purpose of this grant is to support the Regional Youth Prevention Network (RYPN) to prevent and reduce
the use of substances and delay first use among regional youth


https://www.gloucester-ma.gov/DocumentCenter/View/7540/FY22-Budget
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public hearing. She also stated there would be a separate public hearing on Tuesday, June 15, 2021, at 6 p.m. to
go over the motions.

The FY22 Budget will be voted at the Special City Council meeting on June 15, 2021.

2. PH2021-019: SCP2021-001: Cross Street #12, Map 50, Lot 18, GZO Sec. 2.3.1.7
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Catherine D. Swauger and Joyce E. McAuliffe, a Special Council Permit (SCP2021-001) for the property located
at Cross Street #12, Assessors Map 50, Lot 80 in the R-5 district, pursuant to Gloucester Zoning Ordinance Sec.
2.3.1.7
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Big Picture Timeline

2016: Developed Statement of Interest and applied to work with Massachusetts School Building
Authority for East Gloucester School

2017: Accepted into Eligibility Phase with MSBA; Design enrollment projections finalized with MSBA
and identified funding for Feasibility and Schematic Design Phases

2018-2019: Site Selection and Feasibility Phase - considered several possible sites, and reviewed 14
options including renovations and additions; decided on site and preferred design

2019-2020: Schematic Design Phase - Developed design sufficiently to determine total project cost and
get approved by MSBA for grant funding setting up city for funding vote

2020: Building Committee, School Committee and City Council all reviewed and approved building as
part of MSBA process and/or city process to bring school to citywide vote

11/3/2020: Voters approve funding of the project; begin Design Devel§ipment Phase

More than 70 open and public meetings since the process began

Mr. Pope explained the timeline of important dates (as shown in the slide above) of the proposed new school.
He stated in 2016 the City submitted a Statement of Interest to the Massachusetts School Building Authority
(MSBA). He stated when the proposal was accepted the City was one of 18 school buildings out of 85 that had
applied that year. He stated a Building Committee was then started, designers were hired, and a contractor-at-
risk was hired.

Design Presented and Voted on in 2020
TTI—— _

e

Mr. Pope stated in July 2020 the City submitted a schematic design (shown above) which was accepted by
MSBA.
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Mr. Pope stated the mass of the building and the height of the building had not changed. He stated the proposed
building was voted on in 2020 by the School Building Committee and the School Committee and stated it was
the building that the City Council agreed to put on the ballot last November, and he stated it was the building the
citizens of Gloucester voted to fund. Mr. Pope stated this building had been vetted a number of times with no
change in height. Mr. Pope explained that the permitting process was not started until the project was approved
by the citizens of Gloucester and subsequently the money was appropriated by the City Council.

Mr. Pope explained the above chart as the conditions of the R-20 area. He stated the existing building met all of
the requirements with the exception of the front yard setback at 19
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Mr. Pope stated tonight
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The Superintendent shared the above slide which showed a birds-eye view of the proposed site plan. He stated
the elevation of the finished floor would be 48
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The Superintendent stated this slide was a depiction of the front entrance from Webster Street.

The Superintendent stated this slide of a four-story apartment building that borders the school area was +/- 46
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The Superintendent stated this slide showed a building that was up the hill from the proposed school with a
height of +/- 50
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The Superintendent explained 3.1.6(b) also included the impact of shadows and utilities due to building height.
He stated there was a Shadow Study presented at P&D that showed, regardless of the time of the year, that there
was no impact on existing houses. He stated the existing utilities would not be impacted by the height of the
proposed building and all power lines to the school would go underground. He also stated storm water
management would be improved and would meet DEP requirements.

The Superintendent in the slide above shared important highlights of the proposed building.

The Superintendent shared that a time capsule was found this week at the Veterans
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Stated she was 100% behind the proposed building and stated it was extremely important for every child and
teacher in the City to get the education and space needed in a school building that met the needs. Strongly urged
the City Council to vote in favor of this matter.

Kathy Clancy, 78 High Popples Road (School Committee member)

Ms. Clancy stated schools were being built multistory to try to reduce the footprint, so there would be less roof
to take care of and there would be more open space. She stated when the design came forward, it was mirroring
the success in terms of academics that had been seen at West Parish School, with kindergarten and first grade on
the first floor, second and third grades on the middle floors, and grades four and five on the third floors. She
stated the height itself was designed this way to use a smaller footprint and stated the majority of the building
was lower than the 56.5
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Webster Street area was also the home of the Gloucester Fraternity Club and other local businesses which

created a constant stream of traffic, with no answer or remedy offered by the City on the traffic that would be
generated.

Councilor Holmgren called a Point of Order at 7:02 p.m. and stated tonight
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Pam Steele, 10 Pilot
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Mary Doane

Patti and Howie Amaral

Denise Foley

Carl Duwart, Jr (sent in three letters of opposition)

Councilor Gilman called a Point of Order at 7:57 p.m. regarding public hearing protocol to give the
proponents an opportunity for a rebuttal. Councilor LeBlanc agreed.

Proponent rebuttal:
Mr. Pope wished to address the rooftop units and mechanicals and clarified that any rooftop equipment would
not be on the clearstory (the highest section) and would be placed on the rooftop that was 46


https://egsvetsbuilding.gloucesterschools.com/
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posted, including the Shadow Study. Mr. Lummis then showed two versions of the Shadow Study, both on
June 215t and included the view from above looking down on the site and the version from the side.

Q4. (O
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poles at the site to demonstrate height. She stated she believed P&D did a complete and thorough job
answering all questions and this matter was ready to move forward with a council vote.

Councilor Memhard thanked the members of the public, particularly Patti Amaral and the softball crew, who
had spoken so clearly on their concerns of the project. He then conveyed that he believed the City needed to
move forward with the project. He stated the Shadowing Study addressed any concerns of shadowing by the
building. He stated the proposed building would be set back approximately 124



City Council June 8, 2021 Page 20 of 22

Councilor Nolan stated he did not see height as an issue. He stated the new view would be more pleasing
than what was there now. In terms of shadowing, he stated it had been proven without a doubt that shadowing
was not an issue. He stated the proposed school would consume less utilities than what was being currently
used and moving power lines underground would be a plus. Councilor Nolan explained, as the Ward 5
Councilor, he had worked with parents who had educated children at both the old West Parish School and the
new West Parish School and he stated the parents had conveyed to him that while all the children received a
great education, there was a noticeable difference in the ease of delivering that education in the new school.
He thanked P&D and the School Committee and stated he would be supporting this matter.

Councilor LeBlanc stated he echoed the positive sentiments of his colleagues. He stated the proposed school
was consistent with the taller neighborhood buildings on both Webster Street and Friend Street. He stated the
shadowing was not an issue. He stated in terms of views beauty was subjective and stated the utilities were a
major upgrade.

Councilor Cox relayed a story that she was told she was going to ruin the neighborhood character when she
voted years ago in favor of the new hotel in the City. She stated the hotel has proven to be a tremendous asset
to the City and she was as comfortable today with her vote moving the new school forward as she was ten
years ago when she voted in favor of the new hotel.

MOTION: On a motion by Councilor Gilman, seconded by Councilor Holmgren, the City Council
voted by ROLL CALL 8 in favor, 1 opposed (O
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Councilor Pett stated members of the public have stated that they prefer the ease of participation and
transparency that came with Zoom and asked if Zoom could be incorporated into in-person meetings and asked
if the City could offer a hybrid model. Councilor Holmgren agreed with Councilor Pett and asked if it was
possible for the funding for Zoom to permanently come out of the City Council budget. Councilor Gilman
stated she was eager to get back into in-person meetings, but stated Zoom had brought a tremendous advantage
including clearer audio, the ability to rewatch the meeting again and ease of presentations via Zoom. She
stated she had a question on the document that Councilor LeBlanc sent to City Council today regarding an
Act relative to extending certain COVID-19 measures. She highlighted one of the bullets of the document that
allowed a town moderator to have the ability to request the town meeting be held by remote participation until
December 15, 2021, and asked if this would be similar to cities. Councilor Cox added at the budget review
meetings this year this matter had been discussed with Administration and the IT Department. She stated the
cost was reasonable and the matter would be discussed further with the IT Department. Councilor Memhard
wished to thank constituent Patti Page for her input on this issue, particularly with ADA access to the
meetings. He stated there was a broad benefit to the Zoom platform with accessibility and audience
participation.

Councilor McCarthy asked Councilor LeBlanc about the level of difficulty regarding hosting a meeting
with both in-person participation and electronic participation. Councilor LeBlanc stated he would be able to
do it and explained it would be a matter of organization, for instance, when there was a public hearing where
members of the public wished to speak both in-person and via Zoom.

Councilor Gilman explained the process that Essex Tech had been using for four months with the hybrid
model both in-person and via Zoom and stated it had been a positive experience thus far.

Councilor LeBlanc reiterated that this matter was discussion only and would be revisited in July.

2. Discussion Only: Special Events

Summary of Discussion: The City Clerk, Joanne Senos, updated the City Council on Special Events. She
stated since the Governor had lifted the restrictions the City had allowed applicants to apply online for Special
Events. She stated at the last Special Events Advisory Committee (SEAC) meeting there were 24 events on
the agenda, with 23 of the events being approved. She explained there were some events that needed street
closure approval before July so those events were being placed on the next City Council agenda and stated
Councilor Gilman had agreed to host a Special P&D meeting on June 30, 2021 to get the street closures
approved and ready to happen in July. She also stated last year due to COVID the applications would come
before City Council for vote and asked if the City Council wanted that process again since the restrictions had
been lifted. Councilor LeBlanc stated when the Council enacted that it was due to gatherings and since there
was no more restrictions on gatherings he did not believe the City Council needed to vote on those matters.
Members of the City Council agreed. The City Clerk explained since the restrictions had been lifted there
had been a myriad of applications through SEAC online, so she stated SEAC was asking for applicants to be
patient with the process. Councilor LeBlanc asked the City Clerk to forward the SEAC agendas to the City
Council.

Councilor Gilman reiterated that P&D would have a special meeting on June 30, 2021, to move forward the
SEAC matters with street closures.

COUNCILORS \REQUESTS TO THE MAYOR:
X Councilor Memhard requested through the Mayor that the
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COUNCILORS THANKS AND ACKNOWL EDGEMENTS:
X Councilor Nolan thanked the Administration and the DPW for a job well done on paving on Atlantic
Street and Concord Street

X Councilor Gilman thanked the Administration for their support, particularly on 11 Webster Street

X Councilor LeBlanc thanked the Police Department, DPW and the Administration for all their work
throughout the City over this past weekend with the warmer weather

COUNCILORS WARD UPDATES AND COMMUNITY NEWS:

X Councilor Pett stated he would be unable to be reached for approximately 36 hours starting the
following morning due to a medical procedure. Members of the City Council wished him well.

X Councilor Holmgren wished to make the public and City Council aware that both the City





